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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – July 18, 2022
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Connie Wood, Chris Mitchell, Dawn Szurek, Greg Stevens, Robin Sevinsky, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney, Susan York, Planning Board Clerk and Kim Caron, Recording Secretary.  Jonathan Riedinger arrived at 7:10.
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the June 20, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  Ms. Szurek and Mr. Wilkinson provided additional comments. Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
KORE Development & ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Public Hearing would be at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located at 720 Swaggertown Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the parcel is 9.25 acres of vacant land that the applicant is proposing to subdivide into two lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the original proposal did not meet the frontage regulation and a variance was obtained from the ZBA.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposed Lot 1 will be 7.18 + acres with 157.25 feet of frontage and the proposed Lot 2 will be 2.07 + acres with 200 feet of road frontage.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the engineering escrow account has not yet been funded.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Public Hearing will proceed but will be left open and no action will be taken on the application until the account is funded.

Subdivision Applications 
KORE Development & ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)

Discussed above.
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is an application for property located at 68 Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is for a 4 lot subdivision of a 76.6 acre parcel.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal calls for Lot 1 to be 5.27 + acres with 360 feet of road frontage and will contain the existing house and improvements, Lot 2 to be 2.07 + acres with 200 feet of road frontage, Lot 3 to be 9.55+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage and Lot 4 to be 60.58+ acres with 455 feet of road frontage.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicants came before the board last month for a pre-application conference and feedback from the board was given.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that new drawings have been submitted.
Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has not received the report for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that at tonight’s meeting, Supervisor Grasso has provided the board with a screen and projector to use for the maps so that everyone can see them.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is using his laptop to show the applications and maps.
Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was not present.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Mr. Mitchell.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:15 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:32 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the June 20, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Mr. Riedinger abstained from the vote.
PUBLIC HEARING (7:33 p.m.)

KORE Development and ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision on Swaggertown Road, Town of Charlton, Saratoga County. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on July 11, 2022 and notices were sent to the adjoining property owners on June 29, 2022.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the public hearing process.  


Mr. Wilkinson stated that the engineering escrow account for this application has not been funded.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that it is a policy of the board to have that account funded in order to move forward with the application. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the hearing will remain open and deliberations will be halted until the account is funded.

Mr. Wilkinson opened the public hearing.

Mr. Kimmer appeared on behalf of the applicant.

Mr. Kimmer: My name is Dave Kimmer of ABD Engineers here on behalf of KORE Development. As you all know, this is a two lot subdivision. We have one lot that is about 7 acres and one lot that’s about 2 acres and we got a variance for the frontage of this lot. We were here last month. Nothing has really changed much since last month. We did actually get to the 5 comments that were minor about this subdivision. I prepared a draft response to those comments and actually modified the plan to address those comments. The first comment was we need a SWPPP because we are disturbing more than an acre and we acknowledge that and will be preparing the SWPPP prior to construction. The second comment was something that we talked about last month which was about the driveway of Lot 1 which is over 500 feet and because of that it does need a fire apparatus turnaround and I have actually added that to this plan as you can see here. It is kind of small. I basically added a fire apparatus turnaround to the end of the driveway. This is a classic “T” or “hammerhead” turnaround which is 50 foot wide. I have also added a note to the plan that says if the Lot 1 driveway exceeds 500 feet in length a turnaround shall be provided for the use of a fire apparatus per the NYS Fire Code because again, the layout of these houses is subject to change. This house could be further forward. It could technically be a shorter driveway than 500 feet.  It is not likely but possible so I just wanted to cover that on the plan. The third comment from the TE letter was that this property was located in the town’s agricultural district and requires a Saratoga County Planning Board referral. I am not sure about that. As far as I can tell this property is not located in the AG district. I don’t know if board members are aware of that.
Jay Wilkinson: It is in the RA district. We still need to refer it to the County Planning Board.

Mr. Kimmer: And that hasn’t been done yet?

Jay Wilkinson: No. We are not going any farther until the escrow account is funded. We have gotten burned a couple times.

Dave Kimmer: So it’s the policy of Town that there is no action, even conditional?

Jay Wilkinson: Right. Charlie Baker should not have gone ahead.

Dave Kimmer: I believed it was funded because we had the letter.

Jay Wilkinson: I have not gotten anything from the town clerk saying it has been funded unless I have missed it. Our clerk is looking right now.

Sue York: I checked with Brenda and it is still not funded.

Dave Kimmer: Ok. That is something I will have to figure out with the applicant.

Jay Wilkinson: I’m sure it’s just an oversight and we will get it straightened out.  This has been going on for more than a year so it’s not like he is in a huge hurry.  We have people here that are trying to push it along because they are in a hurry to get building.

Dave Kimmer: Ok.  The fourth comment that was brought up by the TE was in regards to the Short EAF and the wetlands because the Short EAF form indicates that there are wetlands nearby. That is something that is automatically checked and he was just wondering if we field verified the wetlands onsite.  We have.  We have walked the front of the site, the back of the site and there were no wetlands. After last month’s meeting we went back out there to do more perc tests for the septic systems because the last comment here from the TE was with regards to the soils and ground water. He had indicated that he suspects there might be a high water table in some parts of the site particularly the front. We actually did confirm that and we found mottling in the soil that indicates a high amount of ground water just in the front here which is actually where we are proposing a raised bed septic system which will be the worst case scenario. I don’t suspect that owner would go for this which is why we are showing it on the plan just to show that it is possible if something would happen.  That was the last comment that we received from the TE.  We think we have addressed everything that needs to be addressed and we are here to get approval for this. I guess that is going to be held up by the escrow account but I am here to answer any other questions you may have.

Dawn Szurek: Who walked the property for wetlands?

Dave Kimmer: Me, Luigi and another guy from our office.

Dawn Szurek: But no one from DEC or even consulting maps, you just looked for what to make your determination?

Dave Kimmer: We looked for wet ground, aquatic vegetation, cat tails, standing water.  It is pretty easy in my opinion to tell if you have a wetland. You can tell it has been wet.  You can see mud and you can see dry mud, you can see the types of plants that grow in wetlands like cattails and long stemmed plants.  Obviously there was no standing water. We did look at maps.

Dawn Szurek: I did bring it up because you are not a neutral party. DEC would be a neutral party.

Dave Kimmer: We did look at DEC maps and there are wetlands on the other side of the road where there are actually houses on those lots. (Inaudible).

Dawn Szurek: Inaudible

Dave Kimmer: Inaudible.

(There was a lot of whispering and paper shuffling going on that made the people speaking inaudible).

Chris Mitchell: What was the depth of the mottling?
Dave Kimmer: Here it was about 12 inches. Back here none.

Jay Wilkinson: Is there anyone here from the public that would like to comment on the 720 Swaggertown Road project?

Jay Wilkinson: I guess if there is no one else, I want to make it clear that we are concluding our discussion and are going to leave the public hearing open until our next board meeting on August 15, 2022 at 7:30 p.m. So we will have you back next month.  I don’t want to start the clock running on the 62 days because there has been a letter that was sent to the owner asking for funding for the escrow account of $1,020.00. That hasn’t been paid.  
Chris Mitchell: No one certified the wetlands?

Dave Kimmer: No. We see no reason to do that.

Jay Wilkinson: We will leave the hearing open and see you next month.  You have answered the questions already from the town engineer, we will just review them again next month. We can also look at the GIS website and resolve the wetland issue.  The maps we can bring up through Saratoga County on the laptop and put them right up on the screen.

Dave Kimmer: Ok.  I will plan on sending you this and hard copies of the revised plan.  I will also make sure that the escrow is paid. 

Jay Wilkinson: You may just want to tell your client, I saw the email that it needs to be funded two weeks prior to the next meeting.

Dave Kimmer: We don’t need to send out any further notices?

Jay Wilkinson: No.

Bill Keniry: The town has specs for that driveway so that the driveway is engineered to the town specs.

Dave Kimmer: I think at the last meeting, Mr. Chairman, you gave me a cross section. I might have lost it. Can I have another copy?

Bill Keniry: You may want to pin down the hammer head. Is the turn radius from the fire department or is that generic?
Dave Kimmer: This is the generic one from the NYS Fire Code. Its 20 foot wide, 50 foot from the edge of the radius to the end.

Bill Keniry: One thing you may want to check with the town to see if the turn radius is adequate for the equipment that would respond to those who occupy that home.

Dave Kimmer: Ok.

Jay Wilkinson: Here is the cross section. Some engineering companies actually put that on the drawing. They put a note that it needs to be built to the Charlton specifications and they sometimes also put that cross section right on the bottom but that’s up to you.

Chris Mitchell: If the driveway is over 500 feet you want to have a pull off so that if there is an emergency, people can get in and out.

Jay Wilkinson: You have already added a driveway note on the last drawing you gave us dated 7/5/22.

Dawn Szurek: You made mention of possibly moving the location of the house and the town is sensitive to houses behind houses. The thought crossed my mind that maybe we should ask you to lock down the building envelopes somewhat so that it doesn’t swivel over behind the other house.

Dave Kimmer: Right. We would be open to, if it is prohibited by code, that this, I know there is specific language in your code and Luigi mentioned that at the first meeting this was something that did come up.

Dawn Szurek: You have plenty of space but just so the builder is clear not to put it there for whatever reason, maybe could you lock down the building envelope somewhat?

Dave Kimmer: We could consider that. 

 Jay Wilkinson: “Lots should not be of such depth as to encourage a later creation of a second building lot at the front or rear”. We don’t want a second building lot that enables a house to be built behind a house. What you have set up there is perfect and Dawn brings up a great point is that if you put a building envelope and we do that on occasion just because somebody comes in and they say well I really want the house over here, there is nothing that encumbers that and if we put a building envelope on it then our zoning/building administrator has to say no because this is the approved building envelope that the planning board gave you. We are going to require that as we go forward because we don’t want a house behind a house situation and we are trying to work very hard in Charlton so we don’t have what looks like keyhole lots and flag lots like Clifton Park and Halfmoon. If you put building envelope on there it would be great otherwise we will end up doing a contingent approval upon a new map being submitted with the building envelope on there.
Dave Kimmer: Ok.

Jay Wilkinson: Its nice if we could just work back and forth like this to get everything straightened away and then when you come in, fees paid, we can just approve it.

Dave Kimmer: Sounds good to me. Like I said I will send you something beforehand.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you.  See you next month.
SUBDIVISION APPLICATIONS
KORE Development and ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board would not be deliberating on this application until the engineering escrow account has been funded. 
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a 4 lot subdivision at 68 Sweetman Road.
Kevin Weed from Van Guilder appeared before the board.

Mr. Weed stated that the proposal is for a 4 lot subdivision located at 68 Sweetman Road.  Mr. Weed stated that the parcel is approximately 77.46 acres and is located in the RA zone.  Mr. Weed stated that the wetlands have been delineated by DEC and they received validation from DEC.  Mr. Weed stated that all of the lots are for single family homes with private well and septic systems.  Mr. Weed stated that the proposed Lot 1 is the existing home and improvements and Lots 2-4 are proposed for new houses.  Mr. Weed stated that based on the board’s feedback from the pre-application conference last month, they have made some changes.  Mr. Weed stated that they have eliminated the shared driveway for Lots 3 and 4 and now Lot 3 has its own driveway.  Mr. Weed stated that they have increased the size of Lot 1 to over 5 acres for the keeping of horses.  Mr. Weed stated that the original septic location for Lot 2 was proposed in front and now is located in back.  Mr. Weed stated that overall, there is no impacts to the wetlands and there will be no homes, wells or septic systems within 100 feet of the wetlands.  Mr. Weed stated that percolation test information is on the map. Mr. Weed stated that mottling was found at 19” on 2 of the lots and the 3rd lot has it at 38”.  Mr. Weed stated that their goal will be for the applicants to build their house in the rear and the remaining lots will be for their children to build on in the future. 
Mr. Mitchell inquired which lots have the mottling at 19”.
Mr. Weed stated lots 4 and 2.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board will need affidavits from the owners for Mr. Weed to speak on their behalf.  Affidavits were given to Deanna Mancini.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the long driveway for Lot 4 will have specific regulations.  Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the subdivision regulations, page 24.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is not sure if the utility easement of 20 feet along the side of the driveway applies to this subdivision.

Mr. Keniry stated that paragraph five is generally intended to relate to street lands related to major subdivisions where there is introduction to new infrastructure. Mr. Keniry stated that he does not believe that this applies to this project.

Mr. Riedinger asked about the driveway width for Lot 4.

Mr. Weed stated that the width of the driveways for Lots 3 and 4 is 16 feet.

Ms. Szurek stated that if there is a heavy snow that creates big snow banks, will an emergency vehicle still have enough width.

Mr. Weed stated that once you get past the 100 foot setback to the barn, it gets wider.

Ms. Szurek asked that the house locations be locked down to avoid the house behind a house scenario.

Mr. Weed stated that they can do that.

Mrs. Wood stated that the driveway on Lot 3 will also have to be built to the long driveway regulations.

Mr. Weed stated that the note is on the drawing for Lots 3 and 4.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that, for the next meeting, the board would like to see the houses staggered and building envelopes locked down and to make sure that the turnarounds for the long driveways are big enough.

The Board completed the short form EAF.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to declare the Planning Board as lead agency for the purposes of SEQRA and that the action is unlisted with a negative declaration relative to SEQRA.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.
Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to schedule the Public Hearing for August 15, 2022 at 7:30 p.m. Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the application will be sent to the County Planning Board and the town engineer for review.

Mr. Weed stated that he will get the board a revised drawing.

Mrs. York provided public hearing cards.

Ms. Szurek asked if the applicants would be willing to put a note on the drawing that there will be no further subdivision of the property.

Mr. Weed stated that he will speak with his clients. 

ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the report.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John was not present.  Mr. Glavin was present to take notes for Mr. St. John.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
